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AD HOC COMMITTEE ON HEMMING PLAZA MEETING

MINUTES

April 26, 2012

2 p.m.
Location: City Hall, 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425, Conference Room A.
In Attendance: City Council Member E. Denise Lee, CM Don Redman; CM, Bill Gulliford, Rick Moesner, Kim’s Hot Dog Express; Max Marbut, Financial News & Daily Record; Janice Billy. CAO; Karen Nasrallah, JEDC; Ava Barrett, Main Branch Jacksonville Library; Tiffani Daily, Mayor’s Office; Ray Thomas, Jacob’s Jewelers; Officer R. Bobonifacto, JSO; Jerry Moran, LaCena; Jerry Bass, Allied Vets Center; Emily Lisska, Jacksonville Historical Society; Parker Hudson, GRS, Inc.; Vikki Wilkins, The UPS Store; Kelley Boree, Parks & Recreation; Jim Bailey, Financial News & Daily Record, Jason Teal, OGC; John Germany, OGC; Marcelle Polednik, MOCA Jacksonville; Dick Jackson, citizen.
Meeting convened: 10:08 a.m., April 25, 2012

Chair E. Denise Lee called the meeting to order and gave an overview of the meeting’s purpose to discuss developing a Request for Proposal to operate Hemming Plaza. Jason Teal reminded anyone in attendance who might be considering applying for the RFP that they may listen to comments as this is an open meeting, but they cannot participating in drafting what would be in the RFP.
CM Lee appointed a subcommittee to look into drafting the RFP. The Subcommittee will be chaired by CM Gulliford and will include Kelley Boree, Emily Lisska, Jim Bailey, Tiffani Daily, Marcelle Polednek, Ava Barrett, Jerry Moran, Karen Nasrallah, and Jason Teal.
Jim Bailey spoke about his vision for the RFP. He asked the committee to think of Hemming Plaza as a business and to develop a “business plan” that would make it more viable and productive to the stake holders in the area. He asked that they think of it as an extension of the businesses in the area. He suggested a free standing café or coffee shop that would have its own seating that could be controlled as a business would control its seating. He spoke of establishing “soap box” times that could be reserved for public speaking in a specific part of the park. He cited setting up a half-pipe for skate board demonstrations as the sort of activity that would make the park attractive. The idea would be not to compete with existing businesses but to generate traffic into the area to help existing businesses.
The RFP would spell out what the committee wants and expects out of an independent operator, Bailey said. It would be a similar concept to the relationship the city now has with the operators of the Florida Theatre.

Tiffani Dailey reminded the committee that Administration had just announced plans to establish a 12-month test program for a Day Center for the homeless. It is hoped it will alleviate some of the homeless problem in the park.

CM Gulliford doubted the Day Center would have much of an impact on Hemming Plaza because the problem isn’t a homeless problem rather it is a case of people spending the entire day in the park and monopolizing certain areas.

Emily Lisska and Marcelle Polednek, while not opposed to the RFP as an option to explore, voiced concerns that the city retain control over the park and have a say in the sorts of programming and scheduling of such programming in the park.

Jerry Moran brought up the issue of a pending redesign of the park sometime in 2013. He wondered if it would be appropriate to go ahead with an RFP at this time. Kelley Boree said while there has been discussions of a redesign, there is no funding source for such an improvement project, thus this is still in the discussion stage. An RFP could include references to the proposed changes in the park.

CM Lee asked John Germany, a purchasing code expert from the OGC, to address the committee. He explained the difference between a RFI (Request for Information) and a RFP (Request for Proposal). Basically, and RFI is looking for groups to offer ideas on how to improve Hemming Plaza that would be incorporated into an RFP. An RFP would be more specific about what is wanted to operate Hemming Plaza and would have dollar figures attached.

CM Redman favors an RFP.

CM Gulliford favored the idea of an RFI because it didn’t require a funding element. Once an RFI is accepted it can be crafted into an RFP and dollar estimates will be able to be assigned.

Karen Nasrallah offered research about similar parks around the country and how they operate. Copies of the research were made, presented to council members and staff and made available for the record. It’s agreed that there is no reason to “reinvent the wheel” and that procedures and practices from similar parks should be evaluated and adopted where pertinent.
CM Gulliford reiterated his belief form a previous meeting that a “Friends of Hemming Plaza” should be formed by stake holders to capture the passion that those involved have for the park and this project.

CM Lee asked for comments around the room. Members who had already spoken reiterated their previous thoughts. However, Dick Jackson, who hadn’t spoken asked that the proposed Downtown Investment Authority be brought into this project.

CM Gulliford set his Subcommittee meeting for 3:30 p.m. Monday April 30 in Conference Room A.

After closing statements from CM Lee thanking the group for its spirit of cooperation and interest in improving Hemming Plaza the meeting adjourned at 11:50 a.m.
Minutes prepared by Dan Macdonald, ECA District 8.

